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MINUTES
WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING

Monday, February 28, 2011 – 7:30 PM 
Members Present:
Mr. Richard Mazzamaro, Chairman


Mr. Thomas Lambert, Vice Chairman


Ms. Susan McCabe


Mr. Kevin Killeen


Atty. Sean Butterly


Mr. Richard Beland


Mr. Guy Buzzannco



Mr. Jacob Irwin

Others Present:
Ms. Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services

Ms. Karen Clancy, Business Manager

Mr. Matthew Geary, Principal, Watertown High School

Ms. Fran Palmer, Teacher
Other interested guests

Absent:
Mrs. Mary Colangelo

A. Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM  
Mr. Mazzamaro convened the meeting at 7:30 pm.
B. Salute to the Flag
Mr. Mazzamaro led the Pledge of Allegiance.

C. Report from Student Council Representative – Jake Dorais
Mr. Dorais:  This week the battle of the beards voting will begin during lunches.  It was today.  So far, we don’t have a definite leader.  It’s pretty tight.  We’ll have that by the end of the week and I’ll tell you by next week.

Our cap and gown sales have begun.  That was originally supposed to begin March 11th, but they pushed it forward because of constraints of time and it’s going to be about $35.00 with another $5 for an additional tassel.  

The superlative voting is in and we took pictures last week at the end of the week and it will be in the senior section of the yearbook.

The original Winter Wonderland Dance has to be restructured given the fact that it is no longer winter.  We’ll be thinking of a creative new theme.  

In addition to that, the Interact Club is doing a relay for life startup.  Although it’s in June, they want to get a head start.

That will be all, Mr. Chairman.
D. Public Participation
None

E.
Budget Summary – (Information Only – No Action Required)

F.     Committee Reports: 
1.
Student Programs and Services – Mary Colangelo:  Ms. Colangelo is absent this evening, no report.
2.       Curriculum and Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen:  No report
3. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo:  No report.
4. Budget, Finance and Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  On our agenda, there is    an action item, K1 for discussion and approval of the Board of Education budget, 2011-2012.
5. Facilities/PBC/Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  Our building program is     winding down.  Superintendent Baldwin will have an update on agenda item I4.
6. Governance and Community Engagement Committee – Kevin Killeen:  The parents SEE program is ongoing with the volunteers that have come to participate within the program and clearly as we move forward in the budget season here, we need to really focus on getting accurate information out to our community so that people understand exactly the situation that the Board of Education is in concerning the budget.
G.
Communications - Secretary 

None
H.     Minutes

1. Regular Board of Education Meeting – February 14, 2011
Motion Presented by:
Mr. Lambert

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Killeen

Text of Motion:

To approve the minutes of the Regular Board of Education Meeting, February 14, 2011

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


Mr. Buzzannco, Mr. Irwin

Vote:



Motion carries (6-0-2).
I. Superintendent's Recommendations and Report

Ms. Baldwin:  Item number 1a, as board members will recall, right before the winter break, we had a resignation at the high school in special education and so this appointment is how we are addressing that at the high school in terms of juggling some existing staff and adding this position until the end of the year as a small group interventionist working with the at risk students in a small group setting to help support their learning goals until the end of June.  

We’ve also hired a tutor at the high school to assist children in their individualized education plan and meeting long term learning goals.

1.
Appointments – (Information Only)

a.
Mr. Tyler Sheikh to the position of small group interventionist / in-school suspension monitor at Watertown High School effective February 15, 2011 for the 2010-2011 school year, being paid the substitute teacher’s rate of $65.00 per day for the first ten days, and on the eleventh day being placed on the first step of the WEA’s contract of $40,878.00 prorated.

b.
Ms. Heather Antoci to the position of Tutor at Watertown High School effective February 16, 2011 through the end of the 2010-2011 school year, work hours 7:45 a.m. to 9:55 a.m., Monday through Friday, at the hourly rate of $27.00 as stated in the WEA contract.


2.
Presentation on K-12 Continuous Improvement Effort in Curriculum and Instruction 


Ms. Baldwin:  Item number 2 is an opportunity for us to revisit the ongoing work of the teaching and learning agenda in the district.  It’s important for us to stay focused on this.  It’s easy to get distracted amidst all of this budget work, but imbedded in all this budget work is the ongoing work of developing a standards based curriculum, high expectations for all children and improving opportunities and outcomes for all of our students.  Dr. Collin has put together a brief presentation to update the board on our work thus far in K-12 in this effort, so thank you, Dr. Collin.

Dr. Collin:  Good evening Board members and once again, to reiterate, a brief overview of the work that’s gone on in the curriculum and instruction committee over the past few months.   Some significant updates have been provided so we wanted to make sure we had a more detailed report for the full board.

Beginning at John Trumbull Primary School, as you’re well aware, English Language Arts curriculum and math curriculum is in its first year of implementation this year.  We continue to support that implementation through the hard work of the classroom teachers and their grade level collaborative.  They are extremely engaged in this process.  Ms. Scully and Ms. Meka are working shoulder to shoulder with them to implement that curriculum as designed.  In addition, staff there have done significant item analysis of math assessments.  That feedback has gone back to the consultants and that work has been integrated and the curriculum has been sort of revised and ongoing, which has made it very dynamic and very sensitive to the needs of teachers and students as it’s being implemented.  In addition, a significant hurdle improvement in terms of our implementation of a standards based report card that aligns with that curriculum.  Parents and students and teachers have a better sense of exactly what the learning achievement are for their students, not simply a number associated with a topic, such as an 83 in reading.  Currently, we’re able to articulate exactly what reading skills students are able to master and that work has been lead by the building administration and really embraced by the staff.  It’s logical, it makes sense, it’s straightforward and that implementation in ongoing.

In addition, you know that we have a new assessment tool, called the DIBELS, the Dynamic Index of Basic Early Literacy Skills.  As students learn to read in kindergarten and first grade, it’s very important that we can react in precise ways to their learning needs and that is what the DIBELS allows us to do.  A very careful analysis of that assessment data done by Ms. Scully, Ms. Meka and the faculty there, allowed for the very systematic, very flexible and dynamic intervention in grade 1 that’s currently being implemented based on real and accurate data from DIBELS.  
Continuing at Trumbull in the spring of 2011, just a few months away, we will implement the Degrees of Reading Power assessment, the DRP for the first time.  It will give teachers in second grade a benchmark of where students are after their experience at John Trumbull and it will certainly provide valuable data for third grade teachers as students progress up.  

We have listed here Infinite Campus Data warehousing, but this is ongoing work at all schools.  Infinite Campus is our student data management system.  The DIBELS score, the DRA2 score, the DRP score; all of that information can be entered and stored so that it’s a chronological K-12 record as students progress forward.

The SRBI committee; I eluded to it earlier.  This is the committee that worked to really target tier 2 and 3 interventions based on the DIBELS results and also based on ongoing DRA2 work that happens at the primary school.

At Polk and Judson Elementary Schools, we are fully implementing our 3-5 math curriculum, with the ongoing support of the math consultant.  That work has progressed similarly to the K-2 math program.  As teachers initiated and implemented the curriculum, that feedback, their challenges, their concerns were brought back through principals, through the consultant and feedback was provided.  The documents were sometimes revised and sometimes were reinforced.  React to the pre-assessment and build your instruction from that pre-assessment data.  That ongoing feedback is critical, so that the curriculum is implemented, implemented with fidelity and you create ownership as you do that work.

As you know, we’re also implementing unit 1 of our English Language Arts curriculum in the 3-5.  That curriculum implementation is centered around building the capacity of both students and teachers to create a literate classroom environment where students are able to independently navigate book selection, reader response journals, independent activities while guided reading instruction is going on.  That unit one implementation is going very well.  As a matter of fact, we’ve had staff from both the high school and the middle school observe at both the primary level and the 3-5 level to take a look at what that guided reading program looks like.

Continuing at Polk and Judson, our 3-5 English Language Arts committee is just getting underway.  We’re working simultaneously with the developments that are coming out of the State Department of Education in terms of the common core state standards, which were fully adopted by the State Board of Education in May of 2010, and now drive our curriculum, just as the state’s framework previously did.  The state is devising some curriculum templates that will help us in our design work.  We’re kind of digging into the common core standards to build awareness around those standards and anxiously awaiting that curriculum template that will be coming out from the state department shortly.  In addition, the guided reading model in the 3-5 transitioning from that whole group anthology based instruction to something that’s more differentiated called guided reading.  Key to that is the assessment tool of the development reading assessment, DRA2.  It’s in its first year of implementation in grade 4 and 5, and that work is ongoing.  Those DRA2 scores are not simply for grouping practices or teacher information.  They’re actually there to help students understand where they are as readers and help them make appropriate level choices.  
At Swift Middle School, we are well into something we’re calling a curriculum audit, taking a look at all of our content areas, grades 6-8 and prioritizing our work and moving forward in that regard.  As you can see, that work is in priority nature and significant work remains to be done to really align everything that’s going on with the middle school with the common core standards that are very new to us and also to make sure that we have equity of experience and equity of expectation across the school.  Steps in that direction are the writing of our English Language Arts curriculum and our math curriculum.  Both are currently underway.  Committees of teachers working directly with the consultants and school administration to really dig in, understand the common core and understand what’s currently being taught and articulate that.  A key to that implementation in terms of equity of expectation, equity of experience is the design of our English Language Arts curriculum and how it’s structured.  We currently have a division in that curriculum.  One is focused on writing and the other is focused on literature study.  We need to blend that process.  We’re working hard to do that.  The curriculum is a key piece to that so an integrated English Language Arts curriculum also impacts those two core structures and the time that we allocate.

Our scheduling, our course leveling structure, with middle high and middle grouping, yet we have a common state standard that we want to achieve.  How do you have a common state standard with equity of expectation and experience in two separate levels or in two separate courses, so there is a lot of integration work that has to happen.  We’re doing that work now.  We’re having the consultants work with us, we’re having publishers come in and discuss material and look at leveled readers, look at anthology, look at teacher resources, professional development needs.  All of these things are underway, currently.
In addition, science and social studies really needs to be analyzed.  Reporting under Swift here, I’ll give you a sliver in terms of 6-8 curriculum, but obviously we have a K-12 process for science and social studies as well.  We want to make sure we can articulate that curriculum, 6-8 and increase those laboratory experiences to make sure that they’re guaranteed, viable, on grade level and ongoing. 

At Watertown High School, again, to recap much of the information that you’re already aware of;  there’s been ongoing revision of the curriculum at the high school.  You can see courses that are listed that have been revised and implemented and again, supported in that implementation whether we use department chair process, or consultant process, or the high school’s administration really get feedback from teachers to monitor implementation and to use assessment data that we’ve designed, we’ve implemented and we’ve gathered to take a hard look at what student needs are as we move forward.

In addition at the high school, we continue to maximize our resources, increasing AP offerings in the five areas you see.  We have a proposal that will come to the Policy Committee of the board shortly, through high school administration to revise the class ranking process, adding 5 quality points to the completion of an advanced placement course to differentiate that course with the honors course.  In addition very significantly, instructional interventions and supports that are in place at the high school through creative scheduling, maximizing current resources, guided study, flex period, the DREAM grid, which you’ve heard about in terms of expectation for quality behavior, quality interaction among students and acknowledging that that and providing recognition for students.  SHAPE and ASPIRE are two special education programs designed to support and encourage students to maximize that opportunity called high school.  There’s also a variety of school culture initiatives going on throughout the district, but I’ve highlighted them here at the high school.  Link Crew to match the transition, grades 8-9, to reach out to 8th graders and welcome them into the high school.  Delta Club, regarding treating people with respect and kindness and living your life to its maximum potential, The Truth About Hate and Rachel’s Challenge.  In addition, we have new guidance software.  It really should say grades 6-12 there.  That software is implementation for that professional development that is ongoing and occurring as we speak.
Overall, this is all under the umbrella of our district theory of action, where the professional learning communities and job imbedded professional development are at its core.  We had utilized content area consultants through ARRA grant and we hope to continue to utilize that support.  That support is funded through a variety of mechanisms and the board will have some component of that support.  We will also continue to use IDEA and title grants to help fund that initiative.  We have the Watertown Town Council for Teaching and Learning.  The next meeting is just this Thursday.  It’s a group of teachers from across the district who can help us think through, plan and really get feedback about our theory of action and implementation items that you see here.  All of this is documented and grounded in our school improvement plans.  

Again, a brief overview of everything that’s going on to make sure you had a full picture of everything the C&I committee is currently hearing about.

Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you.  Do board members have any questions?

Mr. Mazzamaro:  I just wanted to comment that in the midst of this budget season and all that we talk about and worry about going away, it’s really refreshing to see all the great work going on at all the schools and I really appreciate it.  It looks like really good work.  Thank you.

Dr. Collin:  Your welcome.  The board should know that all of this work is all about teacher engagement and teacher hard work initiative.  None of this happens without teachers at the table thinking about best practice and working with administrators to implement that practice and that continues to happen every day.
Mr. Killeen:  Dr. Collin, it’s my understanding that last week, Mr. Geary and some of his staff were over at John Trumbull to observe that guided reading practice and I guess the intent is, if you want to share that, because it is a corporate part of the whole, right?
Dr. Collin:  Sure, absolutely.  There’s a great title out there, a book by Cris Tovani, that says, “I read it, but I don’t get.”.  So, how do we engage all learners in actively reading material that is at their appropriate instructional level, processing that material to get critical thinking going?  It’s really difficult to do that if the teacher is dispensing all the knowledge from the front of the classroom.  To the extent we can put material in student’s hands that they can read and access and process and then communicate that processing.  That’s just good teaching and learning.  What we know is true is that when you engage students in that process and they have multiple materials to process, they can communicate about what they’re learning, share that with others, challenge points, support their own claims, they will benefit from that kind of work.  That’s what guided reading is and when you bring that up through the grade levels, we had a group from the high school go to Trumbull and we also had a group last week.  It was very enjoyable to sit in that processing when a group from Swift when down to Polk and observed guided reading and then talked about how that might transition to the middle level.  It really is about pushing the work back onto the students to process and engage.  It creates dynamic change.  One anthology doesn’t serve the purpose any longer.  Technology demands are there, demands for multiple resources at students’ disposal.  If I’m going to do a social studies project, I can’t have one book on Japan in front of me.  I can, and that will help, but it would be much better if I had a research article about Japan, if I had something in the popular press about Japan, if I had all that material at multiple levels at the same time.  Some of that material at a higher level, some of that material at a lower level, a grade level below, two grade levels below.  That’s the kind of work that we want to see, those concepts that translate K-12.

Mr. Buzzannco:  One comment I’ll make, Dr. Collin.  You mentioned teacher engagement, I see that first hand and from parents up at John Trumbull as well.  Your leadership with Mrs. Scully and Mrs. Meka is really paying off with inspiring good teachers to make a difference in the implementation of this curriculum and new teaching methods.  We’re only about 110 days into the school year and I can see it in my first grader and hearing it from parents of other first graders; it’s just phenomenal.  We just got report cards a week or two ago and I’ve never seen anything more detailed, thorough or relevant to the developmental needs of children of K-2.  That’s so exciting to see.  They’re busy, they work hard.  My son in first grade brings home a ton of homework every night.  I ask him how it goes and he says, “We get a lot of work, Dad and we’re not allowed to take naps”.  You’re doing the right things and it’s just so exciting to see.  Thank you so much.
Mr. Mazzamaro:  I noticed it in my second grader as well in reading.  Out of nowhere this year, he’s reading by himself for not five or ten minutes, but for 20 minutes, a half an hour at a time at home and telling me about the story after he reads it.  It’s never happened before, so that’s just a huge difference that I can see in him, as well.

Dr. Collin:  Reading stamina.  Teachers will directly instruct them that.  I was there in September and the teacher was coaching the class to go for 16 minutes this morning and of course someone had to say 18.  It’s time.  It’s something as schools evolve and sometimes we’re shy about this concept, especially at the secondary level.  Can we invest in time for 7th grade students to sit, read, process what they’re reading and get feedback about how that processing went?  Are we patient enough to engage in that work, versus, I need to tell you everything I know, hope much of it, some of it sticks and assess you on that later.  That doesn’t engage you.  What it engage, especially over time if it’s a routine and a structure that a district has, is let me see some of that material.  Then when a student makes a claim or voices an opinion, how are you supporting that?  You’ll see some of those conversations going on as you go through the district.  Thank you.

Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much.

3.
Presentation of Recommended Board of Education Operating Budget for FY 2011-2012 

Ms. Baldwin:  This is an opportunity to present to the board the 2011-2012 operating budget.  As board members know, the timeline is such that tonight the board needs to adopt the 2011-2012 budget.  No longer is it the Superintendent’s recommended budget.  After tonight, this will be the Board of Education’s budget.  By charter, we need to send this budget on to the Town Council by tomorrow, March 1, 2011.  I’m going to walk you through the contents of the 2011-2012 budget and it was intentional to have Dr. Collin go first, because this work is ongoing.  The budget that we have in 2010-2011 currently and the budget for 2011-2012 does incrementally help us address this large scale improvement agenda, focusing on a K-12 standards based curriculum, focusing on high expectations for all, equity of experience for all children and really changing the work of classroom practice and how teachers engage your children.  I’ll walk you through this.  You’ve see many presentations on different aspects of this budget.  The board is quite conversive of this material.  Feel free to stop me at any time along the way.
Tonight it’s important to review the status of several factors that we discussed early on January 20th, factors locally and externally that were impacting budget development at that time.  There’s been numerous changes.  Local factors, several remain the same.  One of the biggest local factors that we’ve struggled with in budget development and here tonight has been the contractual obligation that we have with the Watertown Education Association.  As you know, we’ve negotiated in good faith in the fall of 2008 a new 3-year agreement and in 2011-2012, that will be the third year of that 3-year agreement.  That agreement calls for 2% general wage increase plus step, totaling just about a 5.2% increase in spending.  We actively engaged the WEA in discussions relative to taking a hard zero for 2011-2012.  Presentations were ongoing in the month of February and the WEA was really attentive in listening to those presentations and coming to the table and willing to hear the information and wrestle with that information.  Ultimately, last week, they rejected the opportunity for 0% in 2011-2012 and extending the contract to 2012-2013.  That remains a local challenge point for us in this ’11-12 budget. 

Another local issue is the one time ARRA stimulus funding.  The money that we received from ARRA in 2009-2010 and 2010-2011, which as helped to keep many programs afloat and positions in place, expires June 30th.  We’ve had to creatively apply the one time spending of the federal jobs bill.  We’ve also had to put certain expenditures onto the board’s budget.  I’ll highlight some of those for you in future slides.  
External factors that have become more clear to us in a positive way is Governor Malloy’s budget is recommending level funding of the Education Cost Sharing Grant.  The ECS is level funded at ’08-09 levels.  That means that the town of Watertown can anticipate $11.7 million in ECS funding in 2011-2012.  At the original time of this presentation, just five weeks ago, that was unknown.

Also connected to this is minimum budget requirement language.  We just received notification last week from the State Department of Education that we could anticipate as of today, MBR being at the $35.2 million level.  That MBR would reflect ’10-11 appropriation, plus your state fiscal stabilization money, your ARRA money.  In Watertown, that is the equivalent of $35.205,816.  Those are two external factors that are very important and that have come into play and will serve to help us as we wrestle with some of these challenges in front of us.

We know we continue to face national challenge in the economy as well as locally here in Watertown and Oakville and also at the state level.  There’s still a $3.5 billion gap in Hartford and as you know, the governor is anticipating in his next biannual budget over $2 billion in concessions from employees.  There is a concept of shared sacrifice that has been communicated across this state and certainly across the country and we have tried very hard locally to accomplish that as well.  I’ll highlight some of the work that we have been able to do in that effort.  Another external factor that is a cost driver in this budget is reimbursement for the special education excess cost grant.  We are anticipating receiving from the state just 60% of special education excess cost.  Obviously, the legislation and the mandate is for 100%.

I want to highlight where we are in terms of the population that we’re serving in Watertown.  This budget for ’11-12 does anticipate a decrease of about 52 students.  I raise your awareness because right now in the legislation for minimum budget requirement, there is language that would allow a town to reduce a board’s budget appropriation by $3000 for every student reduction in enrollment.  That could potentially have an impact of over $150,000 reduction in Watertown.  I would strongly encourage board members to engage our state representative and state senator relative to this MBR language that’s currently being addressed in committee to have that element removed.  That would not at all benefit Watertown.  I would argue many communities would be hurt by that.
Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, I believe that the original discussions were $2000, so they must need more money?

Ms. Baldwin:  That may be.  Right now it is a $3000 reduction for every student enrollment decrease.  That’s what is currently in the legislation.  There’s a lot of language attached to that MBR that we need to pay attention to as that continues to go through its process.

Our budget priorities.   We remain true to these and it’s no accident that the teaching and learning agenda that Dr. Collin spoke about previously remains at the core of our budget priorities.  We are able to continue to address comprehensive literacy in this ’11-12 budget with priority areas being implementation of the K-5 English Language Arts curriculum as well as supporting that curriculum audit at the middle school level.  We’re also focusing on K-12 mathematics.  We’ve done a lot of work in curriculum revisions, specifically Algebra I and textbook revisions.  We have the K-5 revised curriculum at the elementary level in mathematics.  Again, this budget continues to address the teaching and learning agenda for us as we continue to try and improve outcomes and opportunities for all of our children.  

We also address in this budget in a small and incremental way the need for capital improvement.  To maintain all of our facilities and to try and engage the Town council in a shared approach to some of that work as well.  Again, I’ll talk a little bit about that in future slides.

Our recommended budget.  This slide looks just a little bit different than what was originally presented.  The first piece is under ’10-11 budget, we clearly say that our budget appropriation is now $35,205,816.  That’s based on the current MBR language that’s being proposed at the state level.  The recommended, the superintendent’s recommended budget that I put forward to you tonight is $36,833,377, or an increase of $1,627,561, or a 4.6% increase in spending.  One of the reasons the original budget was around 4.7% increase, one of the reasons for this reduction is through the work of the Budget and Finance Subcommittee and line item review, we were able to find an area of entry where we had already reduced stipends in the WEA contract for coordinators.  There was an oversight there that needed to be addressed.  We were also able to engage our secretaries union, extending their contract out one year.  Their contract expires at the end of this year.  They extended it out to ’11-12 with a 0% general wage increase.  In so doing, we were able to reduce our non certified salary account by almost $20,000 which has resulted in an overall percentage increase for this recommended budget of 4.6%.  In terms of the concessions work that has been ongoing by this board and the administration for the past 18 months, in 2010-2011, so in our current budget, the custodians took a 0%, the nurses took a 0%, the paraprofessionals took a 0%, all in this current 2010-2011 budget.  The WEA took two furlough days in this ’10-11 budget.  The administrators association took two furlough days in this ’10-11 budget.  In the ’11-12 budget, central office took a 0%,  the assistant superintendent, business manager and me took a 0%.  The WAA in the ’11-12 budget has a 0%.  Shared sacrifice all across the organization.  It’s deeply disappointing that we couldn’t encourage the WEA to follow suit, but we’re here tonight with this 4.6% increase and again, focusing on the improvement effort moving forward that this budget will allow us to address.  So this is the distribution of expenditure categories by percent.  You are also familiar with this.  You’ve seen this before.  We employ over 450 staff members.  Those 450 employees, their salaries and wages make up 60.5% of our $36.8 million request.  Salaries and wages for certified and non-certified staff total $22.2 million.
Atty. Butterly:  Superintendent Baldwin, how many teachers do we actually have out of that block of salaries and wages?
Ms. Baldwin:  About 236.  Employee benefits is another big portion of the overall budget request.  Employee benefits total $6.8 million of which $5.1 million is health insurance.  The health insurance line this year is actually reduced by a little bit more than $3000.  We had a very positive claim experience, a very positive renewal and we’ve done some changes in plan design and offering that help us to contain costs especially as it relates to plan administration.  These other expenditure categories equal roughly $7 million across all those other expenditure categories of supplies and materials.  Supplies and materials are our textbooks and computer software and all the materials that help to support the teaching and learning agenda.

Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, could I ask a question?  In the areas other than salaries and benefits, is that consistent with what other districts allocate for those areas of finance?

Ms. Baldwin:  I would say that we’re quite underfunded in terms of supplies and materials.   That’s a total of about $800,000 right there.  Certainly equipment is a very small piece of the pie.  Also not identified there, but you will find in many other communities budgets would be a very strong capital improvement plan that address things like furniture replacement, classroom refurbishment, smart board replacement; having a thoughtful plan to put resources into every classroom and to keep classrooms updated across the school system.  The most relevant experience I have comes from Wethersfield, where I was an assistant superintendent in 2007-2008.  They had 3500 children, so very comparable, DRG D district, so comparable as well, there.  When I left they had a  $48 million operating budget in 2007-2008.  Some of those gaps would be found in personnel and salaries and wages, some of those needs that we have in programming as it relates to comprehensive health education, as it relates to system wide curriculum specialists to help to  support the teaching and learning agenda.  Right now, locally, we’re using ARRA dollars and title I and IDEA grant money to support this large scale improvement initiative.  In other districts there are administrators who wear those hats and are  in the schools everyday helping to do that work.  Dr. Collin, in his last presentation, helped to explain the unmet program and personnel needs in this community that really are informing some of the gaps that we see here in these other expenditure categories.

Mr. Killeen:  We pretty much inadequately fund this for three years, anyway that I’m aware of.  What’s the impact in a year, two years from now?

Ms. Baldwin:  It’s obviously a struggle.  We’re having a hard time maintaining class size in terms of being able to provide children an environment where their individual learning needs can really be addressed.  It’s hard to do this work that we’re doing in guided reading and using leveled material and authentic literacy with 26 kids in a class.  It’s very demanding.  We really want to try as a priority area moving forward, to address this.  We also need to continue to address technology needs and how to integrate technology into the classroom.  We know where our priority areas are.  The issue is having the resources to having to address them moving forward.

In this pie chart also, it’s important to know that salaries and wages we have applied the federal education jobs bill.  You can see it in your spread sheet that we are using all $686,995 of the education jobs bill to lower this budget, to reduce impact on the community.  That is one time federal money, much like the ARRA bill was one time for two years, this federal jobs bill money is one time, but we are using it to the fullest extent to save jobs and lower the impact of tax burden to this community.
Some of our work that we’ve engaged in to again, contain costs and work in an environment that addresses cost savings is we’ve done energy purchasing through consortium, which has lowered some of our budget costs in that area.  Electricity supply, we have Constellation New Energy for our contract there.  We also just for the time, procured natural gas through Titan Energy.  The board approved that this fall.  We’ve also done a lot of aggressive changes in health insurance through collective bargaining.  We’ve eliminated the costly Blue Care HMO model.  That no longer exists in our contracts.  We’ve replaced it with health savings accounts, which are high deductible health care plans.  We’ve also been able to change the start date of our health savings plans to July 1 so we’ve able to increase participation on the health savings account, which also lowers costs.  A lot of good work done there, all with a purpose of trying to avoid costs and contain costs on the board’s business side.  We also have aggressively used our grant funding.  We use IDEA to fund numerous positions.  We also use Title I just most recently this year, funding part of our reading Language Arts consultant at John Trumbull is also paid partially through the Title I grant.  We’ve been aggressive in trying to find ways to contain costs and lower costs on all facets of the board’s operation.
The cost drivers in the ’11-12 budget.  Our obligation to fund the WEA is a little more than $768,000.  In the employee benefits category, we are projecting unemployment costs, very simply because in 2009-2010, our actual unemployment costs were over $56,000.  In our currently ’10-11 budget, we have appropriated $20,000.  We’ve already exceeded that amount and certainly based on last year’s experience and the experience of the 2009-2010 budget, we can anticipate positions needed to be eliminated.  This figure was in on January 20th on the original presentation.  It remains in and it reflects what we can anticipate is potentially 15 positions being eliminated during this process.  If in fact we get signaled that a different position will be made, we could not have to have that $198,000 in there.

As I mentioned earlier, one of those external factors driving this budget is special education tuition excess cost reimbursement, reduction from the state that accounts for about $139,000.  We are also moving ARRA money back to the board.  That was a two-year one time grant.  Again $77,519 needs to come back to the board in the form of professional development and other services to help us meet the needs of all learners.  We also have two projects that we need to complete at John Trumbull totaling a little bit more than $84,635.  I did formally request of the town if they would help us with the sidewalk refurbishment at John Trumbull and they have acknowledged that they would.  That amounts to about $45,000 of the $84,000 request.  We will be coordinating with the town, hopefully for July and August, sidewalk refurbishment work.

Mr. Irwin:  What’s the other project?

Ms. Baldwin:  The other project is we have ongoing needs at John Trumbull that relate to HVAC and certain upgrades that need to be done to address student needs at John Trumbull.  In total, those five cost drivers equal a little more than $1.2 million or 78% of the cumulative increase in this ’11-12 budget.

This is just a look at the certified staff total.  Certified staff, central office administration, recommended ’11-12 budget, reflects a wage freeze.  Principals and assistant principals as you know, have a 3-year agreement.  In that 3-year agreement, that total contract is less than a 5% increase and in ’11-12, the administrators have a hard 0.  That is reflected there.  Certified staff.  That represents the 2% general wage increase for the WEA plus step, which step increment for those employees who are eligible amounts for a 3.2% increase.  As you know, the board also sponsored last year an early retirement incentive package and so our obligation to fund that in ’11-12 is $282,209 and then you can see the offset for the education jobs bill that we’re applying $526,000 directly.  The other $146,000 is replacing ARRA dollars and is already accounted for in there.  We’ve also put the adjustment in for the ARRA stimulus money.  That is the core of the certified staff account.  The stimulus money from 2009-2010 and ’10-11 expires June 30th and so we’ve had to move dollars back to the board and we’ve also had to shift dollars back to the jobs bill.  To the board the general wage increase for special education certified staff, that equals $136,419.  To the jobs bill in total, we’ve shifted $160,707 to the jobs bill directly.  Those are positions and people attached to them.  Those positions will be charged to the jobs bill next year totaling $160,707.  The remainder of that jobs bill is applied as an offset in the certified salary account.
Some of the money in the supplies and materials account is going directly to support our teaching and learning agenda as it relates to providing leveled material and updated material that all children can access, K-12.  You can see at the elementary level, we have $41,324 to continue to support the acquisition of leveled readers and improving our classroom libraries for children.  The work at the middle school to update and revise the English Language Arts curriculum as part of the curriculum audit allows $25,000.  Some of that will also be leveled material.  At the high school, we do need to look at replacement of textbooks in English and science.  

Down below, you can see professional development, $50,000 is coming off of that ARRA grant and coming to the board in the form of professional development and core consultant support to continue this work.  Consultants are a key to the implementation of this.  They are on the ground.  They are in the buildings every day.  We would not be able to do the heavy lifting alone .  We need these specialists working with our teachers, supporting administration, helping with the revision of curriculum, providing that feedback loop for ongoing support in this had work that the teachers are engaged in.  That’s critical to us.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Can you pause for just a second so I can make an important connection?  Sometimes the word consultant gives some folks pause, but just a few moments ago, we talked about how our school district unlike most in the country, lack supervisors in key curriculum areas; reading, writing, science and math, who on a daily basis monitor curriculum to support teachers.  We don’t have that and it’s far from a luxury, it’s a necessity, so we make do in one way with consultants to help us with that work.  It’s not as effective as having folks who know the students, know the school and know the teachers, like full time consultants would.  I just wanted to make that connection one more time and make that point.

Ms. Baldwin:  That’s quite clear.  That’s very clear that these people come in once a week, some three times a week funded right now through the ARRA grant, IDEA, or Title I to be in the classrooms, to be shoulder to shoulder with teachers and supporting implementation of the standards based curriculum and helping them to understand best practice and implement it, modeling it.  Yes, you are correct that almost every school district has a either a K-12 content area specialist or 6-12 specialist and a K-5 specialist and we do not.  Principals wear many hats.  Principals also need to become those content area specialists.  The best way to become a content area specialist is to have one right next to you showing you the way.  That’s what these people are doing for us.  It is fundamental that we’re able to support this.  It’s a large scale improvement effort underway.  These people have helped our leadership team grow in learning how to move forward the instructional leadership agenda.  That $50,000 is money very well spent in this initiative.
This outlines $89,000 of textbook requests on the previous slide and helps give you comparison of the work that we’ve done in ’10-11 and how we are continuing to do that work in ’11-12.  Improving classroom libraries and access to material at John Trumbull and also continuing that  work at Polk and Judson.  Supporting the curriculum audit at Swift and then revised material and textbook at the high school, totally a mere $89,085.

Then we have to continue to work towards the future, which is I think, part of what Mr. Killeen was asking earlier, what does this look like?  The next two years, this current year, where it’s basically March 1, 2011 and then the ’11-12 school year, we need to continue to keep our focus on implementing the revised K-5 English curriculum and math curriculum, continue the work in developing a standards based elementary report card.  That work is in place K-2 and we would envision at some juncture, perhaps next year, moving that to 3-5.  Ongoing work in the core content area, 6-12 in terms of developing that common core state standards curriculum and equity of experience and access to curriculum at the middle level.  Continuing to support the program and changes at the  high school as well, in terms of ASPIRE, SHAPE, Flex, guided study hall and providing the time and structure in the day for teachers to come together, to meet, to review student work and examine best instructional practice through our PLC.  We would envision this year and ongoing alignment with curriculum revision as it relates to our instructional material and also examining the web based learning resources and technology and where does that fit in our continuous improvement agenda?  That’s really ongoing work for us and understanding how to best access technology as part of this instructional material agenda.
Our present and future needs; we do need to continue to engage this community in support for public education.  Our grant program through the Connecticut center for School Change, parents SEE, Parents Supporting Educational Excellence have been underway now.  We’re in our third week.  We meet on Thursdays here at the high school and we were able to recruit 23 parents who are willing to commit to this work and I believe they’ll be with us on Monday night, the 14th to observe in action the Board of Education and the work of the board in trying to meet the needs of the community from an education standpoint.  We’re really excited about this grant work that’s underway and that is a leverage point for us that we hope we can continue to build on.  It can’t stop there.  We need to continue to engage the council and all members of this community and the importance of supporting a strong, vibrant public education system.

Other program needs are listed there.  We’ve talked about them.  We can’t lose sight of the need for capital improvement and maintenance plan for class size maintenance, for intervention, in terms of reading  and comprehensive literacy and also program restoration.  We’ve lost over 20 positions since July 1, 2009.  That doesn’t address some of the positions that were lost in 1990 and haven’t come back.  We have large scale ongoing needs that need to be addressed, but this budget help us to incrementally keep this work moving forward.  I present it to you tonight and I would be happy to answer any questions that you have at this juncture about this 4.6% increase in spending.

Ok, thank you.
4.
Three School Project Update – (Information Only)

Ms. Baldwin:  I’m envisioning, I think, July 1, we won’t need to have this on our agenda any longer.  O & G is now on double shifts here.  They’re on a first and second shift schedule overseeing punch list work.  We have electrical contractors that are here doing punch list work, we also have flooring contractors, painters, just addressing ongoing areas of concern on all facets of the project.  We anticipate O & G being here probably through the end of April.  We have site work that needs to be done.  Before that site work can be addressed, we need that snow to melt and we need to uncover whatever problems might exist from this hard winter.  We do know that we need to reseed the new ball field in the back.  That did not take.  We knew as part of the design plan, that it would need three years.  The seeding hasn’t taken, so that’s an area that will be addressed in April.  We also need to address where the construction trailers are and those will need to be removed and seeding will have to take place there as well.  A lot of punch list work remains here at the high school, but we would envision completion by the end of June.  Mr. Geary has met with Ms. Clancy and started to develop end of project purchases.  We will continue to meet and review those purchases.  Area E has been turned over to us and we are slowly moving into those areas.  The technology area, the woodshop, family and consumer science, medical careers, all of that area of the building, we are working with Nationwide to unload furniture that has been stored in trailers with them.  That work is ongoing as well.  Area E is the area where the weight room is.  That weight room is a teaching space for physical education as well as it will support athletic training.  Right now, we are unloading a trailer and putting the old weight equipment in there and we would anticipate that we would have on the end of project expenditures, purchases to fully outfit that space as well. 
At Polk, we continue to do punch list work.  There are many items related to the site work that will be addressed.  Again, in the spring, once we see some melting, but that should be closing out as well.

Hard to believe that we get to remove this from our agenda.  Are there questions?

Mr. Lambert:  Maybe not a question, Superintendent, but we are going to lose one heck of a supervisor for O & G in the next few weeks, Joe Vetro.  He was responsible more or less, for Swift and Watertown High School.  This fellow has done a stellar job and was well worth the effort to get him back so that we can put him on Watertown High School.  Without Joe Vetro at that sight, it wouldn’t have run as smooth as it has and sure as heck wouldn’t be running under budget.  I would like to commend O & G and Joe Vetro for his service to our district.

Ms. Baldwin:  That’s very well said, Mr. Lambert.  Joe has done a fantastic job overseeing this project and he is likely to move to another sight in the next couple of weeks.  He will remain in charge here from afar.  He will be attending meetings of the Public Building Committee and signing off on all paperwork.  We also have an excellent project superintendent here from O & G in Roger Johnston and Roger will be on sight and Roger is right now coordinating all the contractors and the schedules in the building.  O & G has just been fantastic throughout all of this and I look forward to being able to formally commend their work in a dedication ceremony sometime to be determined in the near future.
5.
Discussion on 2010-2011 School Calendar
Ms. Baldwin:  The ’10-11 school calendar is the calendar we’re following today.  You have as an action later in the agenda, the opportunity to formally approve this plan.  As you know, we’ve had 8 snow days in the school district and right now the close date is June 20, 2011.  Based upon review of staff and commitments for April vacation and where we are today in just having used the 8, it would be my recommendation that any future snow day that we may see in the month of March or April be added on in June, thereby extending the closing date to either June 21, or June 24.  I think it’s too disruptive to take from April vacation.  I think the quality of children’s learning experiences will be impacted in buildings as we won’t be fully staffed because people have already committed their resources for an April vacation.  We can hope that March is a little milder and that in fact June 20th is the last day of school.  If it’s not, there is an action item that we ask the board to take formal action on and extend the calendar one additional day for each snow day in June.
Mr. Killeen:  With an obvious max of 8 days.

Ms. Baldwin:  Correct, to June 30; that is correct.

Mr. Killeen:  At this point, we’ll keep our fingers crossed.
6.
School Calendar 2011-2012 – First Reading


Ms. Baldwin:  This is a first reading of the proposed 2011-2012 school calendar.  This school calendar pretty much mirrors the ’10-11 calendar.  You’ll see that it provides us with a full week of school before Labor Day, which we managed last year.  It was hot and it was hard for our children at John Trumbull.  It was hard for our staff at John Trumbull, too.  It’s a big push to have kindergartners in school for five days, but we were successful.  Families supported that effort.  This calendar reflects what we did year in putting in a full week before Labor Day.   It also reflects the two day break in February, a long weekend.  We have connected an early release day in March to a full day PD, at the end of March.  We think that it is advantageous to strengthening our teaching and learning work, March 29 and March 30.  The April vacation is scheduled for the week of April 16-April 20.  This was done in consultation with other local school districts to reflect what school districts around us are doing in case we have families that live in that community that we can also try and have a relatively smooth and consistent April break.  This calendar has the last day of school as June 8.  This is before you as a first reading and then as an action item on the March 14th.

I did meet with the WEA in developing this and we also met as an administrative team in looking at how to best leverage the calendar to help meet some of our teaching and learning needs.  This by no means addresses all of those areas of interest to us, but it does help.
J.     Report from the Chairman  
Mr. Mazzamaro:  Superintendent Baldwin, in her presentation clearly spelled out the MBR, so I don’t want to repeat that.  However, I do want to repeat that our Minimum Budget Requirement is $35.2 million.  Most importantly, what Superintendent Baldwin had mentioned is the attachments to this bill are what we really need to watch out for and talk to our representatives and that could prove to be very costly to the district if it were to go through as written.  

I would be remiss if I didn’t say this, wish luck to our Watertown boys’ basketball team who are right now, are playing Holy Cross in the semi finals of the NVL brass division.  Who would have thought we would say that, but good luck to them.  We probably should know something is 20 minutes.

Atty. Butterly:  They had an amazing win on Saturday against Kennedy, who had beaten Holy Cross.  The kids have just been amazing.  I was on the last winning Watertown High School winning team in 1969 and to watch these kids accumulate a 15-5 record, great teamwork, hustle, unselfish play.  They’ve been an inspiration to the town.  We had a game against Sacred Heart when I was a kid and you couldn’t get in the gym; it’s getting that way again, where people are trying to get into the gym and get a good seat early.  I think it’s just going to get better.  Coach Sakl and the boys are working so hard for our town.  The girls, or course had their big win the other day, so they made the tournament.  They came from behind and beat Lyman Hall Memorial.  Our girls had a great come from behind win the other night.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman; we’re keeping our fingers crossed.
K.    
Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent
Mr. Mazzamaro:  Before we begin, we need to add an agenda item tonight and I need a motion to add agenda item Ka just before item one.  That motion would be to reduce the Superintendent’s recommended budget for fiscal year 2011-2012 in the amount of $768,893, which would reflect the WEA salary increase in that budget.

Motion made by:  Mr. Lambert, sec. by Mr. Buzzannco

Discussion:  Atty. Butterly:  Mr. Chairman, I think that that motion is at this point procedurally incorrect.  I think we need 2/3 agreement of the body for that.  I would rather have the agenda with the discussion to approve the 2011-2012 budget as posted to be the first item on the budget, of which amendments could be offered.  I think we need 2 out of 3 of this body to approve that amendment.  We’ve seen this printed version all weekend and I think we should address this one first and if folks want to make an amendment to the motion I intend to make to approve this budget, then I think at that time, it’s appropriate you make your amendment.  I think to put it in now, unless 2 out of 3 people agree, I think we should not agree to that because no one has seen this including the WEA.  I think they would like to know that. I think we should go on what we have and if you want to make an amendment, you simply can.  I think the way you do it is keep the agenda items as they are.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  So your recommendation is keeping items 1,2 and 3, no addition and possibly amend item 1.

Atty. Butterly:  Yes, I think that’s the appropriate way to go.  Under K1, I intend to move discussion of the approval of the proposed 2011-2012 budget as presented by our Superintendent with the 4.6% increase Mr. Chairman.  If I get a second, then I think we discuss it and then you folks can amend it at that point.  That is the procedurally way to go here.  
Mr. Mazzamaro:  I don’t have a problem with that procedure.

Mr. Killeen:  Mr. Chairman, it is before the Board of Education to approve, accept and change its budget to its desire.  It’s not incumbent upon the WEA to be present for this as you indicated.  At this point, we either adopt the Superintendent’s budget in its entirety or we evaluate what has been set before us.  We can make, if it’s member Butterly’s preference to withhold the motion until which time we have voted or made the motion for item 1, that would be acceptable.  Procedurally,

 it’s ok.

Atty. Butterly:  I think what Kevin is saying, that’s what I’m saying.  I’ll make the motion; I hope I get a second.  If I get a second, we discuss it and during the discussion, I would like to say why I’m moving it, then folks can amend my motion.  I think that’s appropriate and then we can adopt whatever folks are going to adopt by majority vote here tonight.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Ok, my question would be do we need to remove item Ka?

Mr. Killeen:  Correct.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  So motion to remove Ka?

Mr. Killeen:  There’s a motion on the floor, so the person who placed the motion needs to rescind that motion from the floor along with it’s second.

Mr. Lambert:  I’ll rescind the motion.

Mr. Buzzannco:  I’ll second.
1.
Discussion and Approval of Proposed 2011-2012 Budget

Atty. Butterly:  I move we adopt the budget for the 2011-2012 year as presented by the Superintendent with the $1,627,561 increase, or 4.6%.

Mr. Irwin:  Second


Discussion:  Atty. Butterly:  Mr. Chairman, it’s pretty obvious from the presentation of the Superintendent and the coffee shop talk and other talk we’ve heard in this town, that there’s only one way that our budget will go substantially below the 4.6% presentation.  That would be by having layoffs and probably significant teacher layoffs.  That is the body that’s been identified.  It’s not having concessions on their contractual rights.  I want to just speak to that and why I support this budget.  I think we should all put forth to the council as is.  I take the position that the 2008 teaching contract was negotiated in good faith by the WEA on behalf of our teachers.  The $768,000 as Karen Baldwin presented it tonight is the final year of a current teachers contract, which was negotiated in the beginning of the recession.  During the past three years, our teachers have made concessions.  It is time for this board to recognize that these front line teachers constitute the backbone of our education system and we need to send the budget to the council without harping on the 4.6% increase as if percentages are the thing here.  Instead, we should point out to the council, the more staggering tax breaks Watertown residents have received since the 20 years that have elapsed since our budgets go to secret ballot referendum at the end of the year, or in June.  Just two small samples, North Haven, a suburban town roughly the size of Watertown spends about $44 million dollars per year on its education budget or $11 million more than we do.  Cheshire on the other side of Waterbury and a suburban town with our same form of government is a little bit bigger than us, but spends $27 million more.  If we send a 4.6% budget to the council this year, our taxpayers will still spend far less on education than towns our size in the state.  Also, our Board of Education cannot guarantee, even if the teachers give up their raises, their jobs.  Because no one knows how many budget referendums we will have and we cannot run a school system based on predictions.  In my view, as 1/9 of this school board, the greatest allies we have in educating our kids are the front line classroom teachers.  In the 50 years of analyzing Watertown teachers as a student, later as a parent, Watertown teacher spouse and elected official, I’m amazed by the Watertown classroom teachers.  I earned a scholarship to Lafayette College in 1969, I thanked Mr. Gargano, June Legge, Bill Barnum, Jerry Depoalo, and the wonderful teachers who got a poor kid from the east side into a school like that.  When my sons graduated from Fairfield University magna cum laude in this century, we knew terrific teachers like Mr. Kuegler in this building, Mary Nelson, Roberta Baker and Dolores Feliciani helped these WHS grads on the way to Fairfield.  Casey is now an attorney, Rory a Connecticut high school teacher, no small thanks to our Watertown teachers.  When my wife Dinah retired last year, her front line colleages honored her.  People like Kathy Scully, Beth Brown, Donna Cincogrono, spoke for Dinah and great retirees like Ruthann Randall and Judy Gora.  Nothing was more poignant for me than the experience after Saturday night’s girl’s game when Ed Lopes’ team had the great come from behind win and they were walking out of the gym, flushed with victory, little Billy Lopes, Dinah’s student in her last year, now 8 years old, chased me down and he said to me, “make sure you say hi to Mrs. Butterly for me”.  This is the type of influence these teachers have.  This 8 year old had to be remembered to someone who obviously touched his life in a positive way and I’m here to say to Dr. Collin, there were hundreds and hundreds and hundreds of hours of review of student work in my household in 37 years and hundreds of phone calls to wonderful parents because her colleagues and Dinah thrashed away continually for these kids and I’ll say this.  I love all the improvements we’re doing and I support them but I want to say that these are things that teachers continually do.  And so my colleagues on the board, I urge passage of the budget.  Let our teachers know how much they mean to us and please remember the $768,000 negotiated in 2008 is to be divided by hundreds of teachers, 238.  A young teacher may go from $47,000 to $49,000, maybe $50,000 and so on. These were the kinds of raises negotiated in 2008.  I want to say by comparison because we are the ones that put in the Superintendent’s pay scale and we are the ones that review her work.  We extended Karen Baldwin on her current contract level to June 2013.  Jake Irwin and I objected to that in January due to the fact that we really didn’t know the financial picture.  Governor Malloy didn’t even give his presentation until February 13th.  We were outvoted and we accept that.  She is getting her pay for an additional year.  I hope she works hard for the town. I know she has to date.  Thus, by June 2013, one individual will receive over $250,000.  That makes $768,000 negotiated in 2008 by the teachers seem far less excessive.  As I finally make one last comment, the administrators’ contact also bears discussion.  We received information that our town council was going to take that to arbitration.  I saw the chairman, he said are you upset with me?  I said, Mr. Chairman, that’s your right.  The Town Council has a right, that’s the law.  What we found out was that the case was stipulated.  It was a 0%, and not a zero and a zero, but a zero and a 2%.  I’ve heard no one tell me that the next three years, everything is turning around.  Prosperity is just around the corner.  We can anticipate three tough years, easily.  In our next contract with the WEA, we may well go at them with 3 zeros and I hate to say this depending with what happens in Washington and Hartford and this town, we may have to go with them with wage reductions.  That’s part of the negotiation process.  The teachers’ positions tonight that were fairly negotiated in 2008 was sent an inconsistent and dangerous message, that we are going to give the folks at the top level some reassurance even a raise, and remember, Ms. McCabe and I were two people that fought in this room to give Karen Baldwin an extra week’s vacation last year after she took a zero because we knew she’d be working through the summer on all of our budget work.  I’m glad we did that.  But we cannot take care of the management side, the Superintendents and the principals and let us then take an ax to the very people that work in these renovated buildings.  Let me make that as a final point.  Ladies and gentlemen, these buildings are renovated and all that money for the bonding is now paid, which Superintendent Baldwin reassured me today when I asked her that question.  There is extra money there.  We’ve had 20 years of severe cuts in this town.  It’s time, especially for us as a board to unite, get behind our teachers, our superintendent, our administrators and the entire town.  When we go forward to that council, we should proudly say, 4.6% because this is a bill just like our bonding bill.  It was in 2008 by some hard working bright people with college degrees, master degrees and all kinds of bills.  Remember finally, Governor Malloy was a mayor and we know have a man in the governor’s chair who knows what happens when Hartford says no, no, no, no because back on the town, property taxes.  He will take care of that budget in a timely manner in June and when that happens, I also think we’re going to be, as Superintendent so nicely presented tonight, in good shape, in fully funding the education cost share formula despite the loss of ARRA funds.  Thank you for your time, ladies and gentlemen, but I do think we have to bond together and we have to move forward and get this budget to the council in a proud fashion.

Mr. Lambert:  I can’t help but notice that the other bargaining units took a zero.  They make far less money than the teachers do.  That’s a sacrifice also.  Many other bargaining units took a zero.  They also negotiated in good faith.  I agreed with you two weeks ago that upcoming budgets are going to be tough, upcoming referendums are going to be ugly.  We have used everything in our playbook to keep the costs down to safe positions.  The history of past referendums has spoken volumes about educational support versus mill rate.  I don’t see a lot of parents out here supporting this budget.  The silence is deafening.  That kind of gives me a little bit of a problem, but we need to either get support from our residents or adjust as necessary.  I think a 4.6% budget is not going to fly.  I really think it needs to be pared down, that’s one board member’s opinion.


Mr. Killeen:  I would like to address a couple of comments by board member Butterly.  Specifically, I think much of what he has said is relevant and it’s the right place, but the wrong time.  These were discussions that we had fought hard and fast for the last three years and through multiple referendums.  We knew what had taken place.  Everyone in this room knows what took place.  It’s the wrong time.  People are still hurting.  We don’t know what the budget is going to be, we still don’t know the state budget’s going to do, we still don’t know what increase of taxes local families will have.  It’s the responsibility of this board to recommend a budget that they can stand behind, that’s responsible to education and I think it is the pride of the entire board to amend the budget in a manner which it sees fit.  Apart from that, I did say I wanted to address one thing, possibly two that Mr. Butterly had said.  In reference to the Superintendent’s work, contract and so forth.  The Superintendent and the administrators have not received a pay increase in the last three years.  In three budget periods, they have not received an increase.  I would dare say as everyone out there, that they have worked harder.  Our large scale improvement agenda has dictated that.  The three schools building project has dictated that.  The effort to enter into concessions bargaining is not purposed to hurt teachers.  It is purposed to actually help the district, help children and yes even help teachers.  There are teachers who will be disadvantaged because of the lack of concessions bargaining by the WEA.  It’s not a case where the board has taken a position against teachers.  It’s a purposed effort to come to a budget that is reasonable, that we can stand behind, that we can go to our community and say, we recognize fiscal responsibility that this board has to its community.  We stand by this effort to move education for children of Watertown forward.  No one wants to see our good teachers disadvantaged, but there is no win win here.  There is no drawing a line in the sand when the sand’s shifting.  Thank you.

Mr. Buzzannco:  I’ll mention one thing; I think I mentioned it last time.  Not sure it’s appropriate to compare the superintendent’s salary with the salaries of Watertown teachers.  The reason why I voted to extend Karen’s contract is because she does outstanding work for this town, she is one of our greatest assets in this town.  Also, it is financially prudent to extend that contract another year.  I don’t really like to talk about this, but in our DRG, Karen’s total compensation is at the bottom of 26 schools.  It’s like walking in an oil contract at $3 when everybody else pays $4.  It’s a financially responsible thing to do for this town, it’s an appropriate thing to do to provide excellent leadership for both the professionals and the students of this community.


Atty. Butterly:  Mr. Chairman, just a quick rebuttal.  In our DRG guide, can you let us know where our town stands in terms of spending?


Mr. Buzzannco:  No, but Ms. Baldwin can.


Ms. Baldwin:  Last, I looked in terms of all public school district, we’re in the bottom.


Atty. Butterly:  That’s relevant in terms of where our town effort is and secondly, when you give an extra week’s vacation to somebody at that pay scale, it’s like a $3000 gift, recognition of what she did, even though she had a 0.  That’s significant.  That’s the amount some of these teachers are going to get.  I just want people to know that no one has got a $768,000 check that they’re going to build in Nantucket.  There are going to be 238 people making the kind of money that Karen got with her extra vacation in one week.  It’s relevant in the sense that she wanted a little something extra because she knows how hard she works.  She took a zero, but said can I have a little extra.  Four of you said yes, Guy, you said no, Tom you said no, Susan McCabe and I said yes.  That came to fruition last spring.  What’s fair is fair.  Let’s start together.  We don’t have to pick on them on this because that’s a 2008 debt like our bonding debt.   This isn’t something they sprung on us all of a sudden.

Mr. Killeen:  I’m not certain, how the discussion of the district’s budget ended up being a comparison of the Superintendent’s versus teacher compensation.  A relevant argument might be one that was had approximately a month ago.


Mr. Mazzamaro:  Mr. Killeen, I’m sorry to interrupt, but we are involved in the conversation of the superintendent’s contract which was discussed in executive session, so I believe we could be in violation by doing this.  We should refrain in any further discussion of the Superintendent’s contract.  


Mr. Killeen:  Ok, I wasn’t going to reference those communications, but I did want to bring some comparison to the efforts that Waterbury district has and the dilemma that their board is in because their consultant for seeking a new Superintendent recommends that the scale pay to be raised from $182,000 to $200,000.  That’s why I want to take that discussion off the table and thank you very much.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  I just wanted to add one comment.  This Board of Education is always a pro education, pro teacher board.  I don’t think since 2005, since I’ve been on the board, seen a board of education work harder to get out the vote, to pass a budget.  We’ve put 4’s out there, we’ve put 5’s out there, we’ve put 0’s out there that were defeated.  I think it’s prudent at this point that every discussion that I had last year after each budget referendum failure was, why isn’t your largest bargaining group, why aren’t they giving something up other than a couple of furlough days?  I’ve taken pay cuts, I haven’t had a raise in three or four years, I’m voting no until it happens.  I can’t tell you the phone calls.  If I hadn’t had 20 of them, I’d had none.  I think this is prudent move and I think that at this time, I’m going to ask for a motion to amend K1 and Mr. Lambert I believe you have the motion.


Motion made by:  

Mr. Lambert,  sec. by Mr. Buzzannco


Text of Motion:  

To adopt the fiscal year 2011-2012 Board of Education budget in the amount of $36,064,484, collecting a 2.4% increase over current year spending.


In Favor:  


Mr. Mazzamaro, Mr. Lambert, Mr. Buzzannco, Mr. Killeen, Mr. Beland


Opposed:  


Atty. Butterly, Ms. McCabe, Mr. Irwin


Atty. Butterly:  I’m sorry Mr. Chairman, you’re not going to have a discussion on the motion, you’re just going to make…


Mr. Mazzamaro:  I asked for a discussion.


Atty. Butterly:  Can you just clarify that.  What are you cutting?  What’s going to happen with this cut?  


Mr. Mazzamaro:  We’re cutting $768,893.


Atty. Butterly:  Are we identifying those cuts tonight?  We’re just sending it forward with this $768,000 cut?


Mr. Mazzamaro:  In the Pipeline this week, it was outlined the proposed, where the cuts would probably come from, however, there would be, and Tom Lambert can speak to this a Budget and Finance Committee meeting ASAP, right after we present this to the Town Council, where the cuts in detail would be outlined.

Atty. Butterly:  Will we have a vote on the particular cuts that are going to be made?  In other words, I don’t think that’s up to the sub committee, I think all nine of us should vote on that.


Mr. Mazzamaro:  Generally, they come from the subcommittee to the board.


Atty. Butterly:  That will be the next meeting in March?  So the procedure is, so I understand this, $768,00 has been cut and then the sub committee is going to meet and come back to us in our first meeting in March and outline to us what they recommend, then we’ll vote as a board what the cuts are, is that how that works?


Mr. Mazzamaro:  Generally, that’s how that is worked.  Believe me, none of these cuts are taken lightly.  You’re looking at a guy with three kids in the district, it’s never taken lightly.  The motion carried.


In Favor of:

Rich Mazzamaro, Thomas Lambert, Kevin Killeen, Richard Beland, Guy Buzzannco

Opposed:

Atty. Sean Butterly, Jacob Irwin, Susan McCabe

Motion carries (5-3-0).
2.
Consideration of the Approval of School Calendar 2010-2011



Motion Presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Irwin



Text of Motion:

It is recommended that the Board approve of extending the 2010-2011 school calendar into the week of June 20, 2011, should additional snow days be used. (Please see Attachment B.)

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.

3.
Consideration of the Approval of Acceptance of Gifts

a.)
Motion Presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Beland

Text of Motion:

Ms. Linda Bartholomeo would like to donate a 35MM Film Camera plus lens to the Art Department at Watertown High School with an estimated value of $250.00

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.


b.)
Motion Presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Beland

Text of Motion:

Robert A. Salinger, M.S. would like to donate a 35MM Film Camera plus telephoto lens to the Art Department at Watertown High School with an estimated value of $250.00.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.


c.)
Motion Presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Beland



Text of Motion:

The Community Crusade for Children’s Kiducation Fund would like to donate a check in the amount of $174.38 to the Watertown Public Schools.  These funds were generated from the donation containers located at Rite Aid in Watertown.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None


Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  It is recommended that the Board accept these generous gifts and a letter of thanks to be sent to the donors.

4.
Consideration of the Approval of Family Medical Leave of Absence


Motion Presented by:
Mr. Killeen

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Lambert



Text of Motion:

Ms. Lauren O’Brien, Speech/Language Pathologist at John Trumbull Primary School, requests a childbearing leave of absence under the Family Medical Leave Act, beginning at the start of the 2011-2012 school year through December 19, 2011, with use of accumulated sick time.


It is recommended that the Board approve of a childbearing leave of absence under the Family Medical Leave Act for Ms. Lauren O’Brien, Speech/Language Pathologist at John Trumbull Primary School, beginning at the start of the 2011-2012 school year, with use of accumulated sick time and a medical doctor’s note to return.



Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None


Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
L.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments
Mr. Killeen:  I would like to have this board focus on some community recognitions.  I know I had brought it up in the past and we discussed it under our Governance and Community Engagement Relations Subcommittee.  I’m going to ask that in our next meeting of governance and committee that the sub committee recommend any individuals that we need or want to recognize and I would encourage our professional staff, if they are aware of someone who made some extraordinary efforts that go unrecognized that they put those names forward to the superintendent’s office for our review.  I thought we were going to discuss under our motion earlier, I just wanted to reiterate the significance of our fiscal responsibility in such a dire time and putting forth a budget that it was not about 30 teachers, it’s about engaging stakeholders in participating in a very difficult economic time, like any time we’ve every had before, with the ultimate focus of children’s education.  Thank you.

Mr. Irwin:  I just have one comment.  I know that the Budget & Finance Committee is meeting shortly to discuss where the cuts come from.  I just hope they take a broad look at everything and not just the teachers to make these cuts and to make sure we’re looking at every opportunity where we can make cuts.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Well put.  I would remind board members that Budget & Finance Subcommittee meetings are open to all board members and if you have input and are concerned the agendas are out and all board members are welcome, whether you’re on the committee or not.  I’ve attended always, since I’ve been on the board.  To me there’s probably nothing more important that you do on this board.  Absolutely, I would encourage you to come.  Input by everybody is appreciated, absolutely.
M.    Public Participation
Fran Palmer, 220 Middlebury Rd, Watertown:  I just wanted to give a couple of comments.  I want to commend the Superintendent.  She came to all of the schools, she talked to all of the teachers and explained the situation.  I think that the teachers are well aware of the situation, because we are looking at the same situation you are.  We all have bills to pay, all of our debts are increasing and so on and so forth.  I think every teacher who voted and it was overwhelming, 204 of the 238 teachers came out to vote.  They took it very seriously.  There were a lot of discussions at all the schools, the pros and the cons of the vote.  The biggest fear that I heard from all the teachers was opening a contract.  The CEA had all sorts of information that this was probably not the best way to go.  That was the big fear.  I do believe as the contract is negotiated in the future, our shared sacrifice will be there, but not at this time.  That is all I had to say.  

I do have something on the lighter side to share with you if you have a moment.  My daughter heard this and found this from the Sarasota Values of Education online.  

“Are you sick of high paid teachers?  Teachers’ hefty salaries are driving up taxes and they work only nine or ten months a year.  It’s time we put things in perspective and pay them for what they do, babysit.  We can get this for less than minimum wage.  That’s right, let’s give them $3.00 an hour for only the hours they work, not for those silly planning times or any times they spend before or after school.  That would $19.50/day.  7:45 am to 3:00 pm with 45 minutes off for lunch (we don’t get 45), that equals 6.50 hours.  Each parent should pay $19.50 a day for these teachers to babysit their children.  Now, how many do they teach in a day, maybe 30.  That’s $19.50 X 30 or $585.00/day.  Remember they only work 180 days a year, I’m not going to pay them for their vacation.  Let’s see, that’s $585.00 X180.  That’s worth $105,300/year.  Hold on, my calculator needs batteries or something.  What about those special teachers, the ones with the master’s degree?  Well we can pay them minimum wage, $7.75 and just to be fair, round it off to $8.00/hour.  That would be 8X6.5 hours X 30 children, 180 days, or $280,800/year.  Wait a minute, there’s something wrong here.  There sure is, the average teacher salary nationwide is $50,000 divided by 180 days,  $277.77 /day divided by 30 students is $9.25 divided by 6.5 hours is $1.42 per hour per student, a very inexpensive babysitter and they even educate your kids, what a deal.
N.
Adjournment
Motion Presented by:
Atty. Butterly

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Irwin

Text of Motion:

That the meeting adjourn at 9:12 PM.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 9:12 P.M.







Respectfully submitted,







Mary Colangelo, Secretary
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